At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 21st day of September, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor



        
        George A. Woolsey, Councilman  

                                            Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                
        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 

Absent:
        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman        
Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                
        James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                
        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:00 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Bob Kirkpatrick and Jane Sager, former Supervisors of the Town of Newburgh, led the pledge to the flag. 

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


There were no additional items for this agenda.

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments on the agenda.

5. 
AMERICAN LEGION POST 1420: Presentation

Nicholas Previti, Commander of the Town of Newburgh American Legion Post 1420, addressed the Supervisor and Members of the Board. He said the following: “Shortly after the end of World War II, a group of Town residents who had common interests, ie. church, employment, recreation, etc., banded together and founded the Newburgh Township Post that became the American Legion Post 1420. In the ensuing 64 years the Post has become an integral part of the community and has enjoyed the support of this community.”

“The post has endured the economic ups and downs that all in the Town have endured and are now being subjected to once again. There was in fact a time when the Post was clearly in dire straits, but with the grateful support from the residents that allowed the Post to meet its obligations and continue the have a presence and be an asset to the community.”

“The Post has been able to offer its facilities in different ways for the community’s use and the community in many cases has been supportive when fund raising efforts have been undertaken. The Post has expended many thousands of dollars in improvements to its property and facilities and none of the funds raised have ever been used for social activity.”

“As the Post has reviewed its present situation and the unfortunate state of the local and nation’s economy it has made the following determination:”
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“In gratitude for the ongoing support of the entire Town population and most importantly that of the present and past Town Boards in including modest funding (as specified in the Laws of the State of New York) in the annual operating budget for the Town, the officers and members of the Post unanimously voted to return to the Town $1,800.00 of its 2009 budget provision of $2,500.00.” 


“The Post members realize that it is not a significant part of the Town operating budget so it might be considered symbolic. The Post would indicate however that it represents ten percent of the Post’s operating costs. As do our neighbors and friends the Post will address its future obligations in an appropriate manner.”

“It might be noted that recent improvements to the Post property have included the purchase and installation of a new heating system, a new $3,000.00 commercial refrigerator, the rebuild of the rest room facilities for handicapped accessibility, at a cost of $17,000.00 and the installation of flowering trees to enhance the appearance of the property. Each to make its use by the community a more pleasant and accommodating experience.”

“The Post Offices and Members appreciate the opportunity once again to serve our Nation as once before we were able to do and to offer support and thanks to those who now are in harm’s way in many areas across the globe.” (see attached) 


Mr. Previti presented Supervisor Booth a check in the amount $1,800.00.


Supervisor Booth thanked The Town of Newburgh American Legion Post 1420 for their forward thinking and their generosity for their commitment to teamwork for their countless hours of dedicated work efforts to support our community veterans and residents which include personal acts of kindness and assistance. They assist the Boy Scouts and give financial assistance to people who are in need. They assist the Town in organizing the Memorial Day and Veterans Day ceremonies, the Memorial Day Parade and Community Day. They always prove their commitment to teamwork and work in the best interest in the Town and the residents they serve. 

6.
UNSAFE BUILDING HEARING: 4 Balsam Lane
Tom Dubetsky, Safety Officer for the Town of Newburgh, came forward. A Public Hearing was set at the August 17, 2009 Town Board Meeting to declare the building at 4 Balsam Lane (SBL-59-2-9.1) unsafe and dangerous, setting the unsafe hearing for September 21, 2009, at 7:00 p.m. This building has been vacant for about 9 months and is causing health and safety issues for the residents in that area. The Town has sent notification to all of the residents via certified mail and contacted the mortgage company to track the ownership of the property. The Town is working with the mortgage company in the proceeding for the unsafe process. The next step is to ask to move forward in obtaining quotes to demolish the building with a completion date of October 31, 2009.     
Supervisor Booth said all of the legal notifications have been completed at this time and Mr. Dubetsky has contacted the financial institutions involved with the property.
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MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request made by Tom Dubetsky, Safety Officer, to proceed in preparing a bid package for the removal of the building located at 4 Balsam Lane. (SBL 59-2-9.1) The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth said upon the completion of preparing the bid package it will be brought back to the Board for approval. The bid will then be advertised and there will be a sealed bid opening. 
Councilman Woolsey asked Mr. Dubetsky if he has contacted the property owner. 

Mr. Dubetsky said he has attempted to contact the property owner several times. He sent a letter to them certified mail, which was returned non-received. He followed up on several leads, with no success. He has notified the financial institutions involved with the property and they asked that the Town keep them abreast on the bid process. 
Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, asked Mr. Dubetsky if the notice that was served included a bill of particulars of the conditions on the property that were unsafe.

Mr. Dubetsky said there was a copy of an order to make safe, stating the conditions have been observed, what the conditions were, the action needed to remedy, and a copy of the advertisement for this meeting tonight. 
Mr. Taylor asked if this information that was served was also posted.

Mr. Dubetsky said the property notice was posted on August 18, 2009 and the certified mail was sent out on August 19, 2009. 

Mr. Taylor asked when the card and the affidavit of posting were filed with the Town Clerk. 

Mr. Dubetsky said he will turn that information over to the Town Clerk.
Mr. Taylor asked if the County records have been checked for interests in the property as well as the Assessor’s Office.

Mr. Dubetsky said he did check with the Assessor’s Office and that is where they obtained the mortgage company. He has checked on the family ownership. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

7.
POLICE: Promotion of Police Chief John Mahoney
Supervisor Booth said tonight Deputy Chief John J. Mahoney is going to be promoted. Supervisor Booth thanked everyone for coming and the special guests who include the Supervisors from Montgomery and New Windsor. He said there are several law enforcements agencies, two past Town of Newburgh Supervisors, members of the emergency services, members from fire departments and fellow employees. He thanked everyone for coming. Supervisor Booth said Chief Mahoney was hired in December of 1972, promoted to sergeant in November of 1979, promoted to Lieutenant in May of 1984 and Deputy Chief in October of 2005. He 
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said that he is very proud to promote Deputy Chief Mahoney tonight. Supervisor Booth then introduced former Town Supervisor Bob Kirkpatrick. 
Mr. Kirkpatrick thanked Supervisor Booth, the Town Board member and their servants. He said John Mahoney is a gem and was very instrumental with implementing safety regulations for school buses. He was one of the people responsible for developing the marker on a school bus which extends when the school bus is stopped. Mr. Kirkpatrick said every school bus in the United States now has a marker. Mr. Kirkpatrick said Chief Mahoney’s promotion is what this Town needs. He has experience, gets along well with others, is good on his feet and is a darn good cop.   

MOTION was made by Councilwoman to promote Deputy Chief Mahoney to the position of Police Chief for the Town of Newburgh Police Department, at a pay rate of $109,057.00 per year. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

At this time Deputy Chief Mahoney came forward to be sworn in by the Town Clerk. 

Supervisor Booth presented Chief John Mahoney with the Chief of Police Uniform Badge. 

Councilwoman Greene presented Chief John Mahoney with the emblem for his hat. She said that Chief Mahoney is an asset to the Town and she has always been privileged to call him a friend. 
Councilman Woolsey presented Chief John Mahoney with the Chief of Police Pocket Badge. 

Councilman Piaquadio presented Chief Mahoney with an Identification Card.

Chief John Mahoney thanked the Board for their support and he is honored to accept this position. He is honored to see all of the people who are here tonight to show their support. He is humbled to lead this dedicated group of men and women who work in the Police Department. He said he includes all members of the Police Department which include civilians, dispatchers, clerical and sworn officers. Everyone working in the Police Department does a wonderful job and he pledges to each of them to continue to provide professional police service to the residents of the Town with an enfaces on service. He thanked everyone very much. 

Supervisor Booth invited everyone to celebrate and have a piece of cake and coffee with Chief John Mahoney. 

At this point, the meeting was recessed for fifteen minutes.
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8.
ASSESSOR: Board of Assessment Review Re-Appointment  
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated July 6, 2009, submitted by Michael Fogarty, FIAO Sole Assessor for the Town, to reappoint Joseph James to the Board of Review for a 5 year term. His present term expires at the end of September 2009. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

9.
PLANNING BOARD: Release of Landscape Bond/Lands of Dziegelenski
MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated September 16, 2009, submitted by Karen Arent, Landscape Architect, to release the remainder of the landscape bond for the Lands of Dziegelenski, for the amount of $1,650.00. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
DISCUSSION: Karen Arent’s memo stated “The above project was inspected and the five trees as requested were inspected and are doing well. The applicant is requesting release of the remainder of the bond amount, approximately $1,650.00. I recommend releasing the entire remainder of the bond at this time.” 

“The applicant will be required to plant the additional five trees as noted on the plans, if and only if, when developing the lots, existing trees are removed or are left in poor condition.”

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

10.
ENGINEERING: Route 9W Water Main Replacement:  
                                           Recommendation of Award of Bid


James Osborne’s, Town Engineer, said that on September 2, 2009, bids were opened for the Route 9W Water Main Replacement. There were a total of seven bids received. The bids ranged from $503,000.00 to $684,000.00 for the base bid (Horizontal Directional Drilling) and $393,000.00 to $790,000.00 for the alternate bid (Excavation). The apparent low bidder for the base bid and alternate bid was Roehrs Construction, Inc., located in Clintondale, New York. 


Based on the project engineer’s review of Roehrs Construction’s qualification, Stearns & Wheler has forwarded their recommendation for award for the contract. (see attached) Based on the cost difference, it is my recommendation that the Town Board award Roehrs Construction, Inc. the contract for the alternate bid (Excavation) for the Route 9W Water Main Replacement.

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the bid received from Roehrs Construction, located in Clintondale, New York, for a total base bid of $503,000.00 and a total alternate bid price of $393,000.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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11.       ACCOUNTING: Budget Transfer

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the budget transfers for the Tax Certiorari charge backs dated September 15, 2009, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, as follows:

                           FROM ACCOUNT               TO ACCOUNT                                     AMOUNT

General Fund     001.1910.0499 Insurance      001.1964.0499 Real Property Refund   $14,500.00

Highway Fund   030.1910.0499 Insurance      030.1964.0499 Real Property Refund     31,500.00

Water Fund        040.1910.0499 Insurance      040.1964.0499 Real Property Refund     11,000.00
The motion was seconded Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

12.       ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS


Supervisor Booth announced that Saturday, September 26, 2009, at 12:00 noon the Town will dedicate the newly finished trail at Chadwick Lake to the Veterans of the Armed Forces. It will be named the Veterans Memorial Freedom Trail. The front portion of the trail will be dedicated in honor of U.S. Army 1st Lt. Naqvi who gave his life defending our freedom in Afghanistan where he received a Bronze Star and a Purple Heart. Lt. Naqvi was a Town resident and was killed on September 17, 2008. He enlisted shortly after 911 as a Private and worked his way up to Lieutenant. 


Town Clerk Zarutskie said his office and the Receiver of Taxes office will be open this Saturday the 26th from 9:00 a.m. until 1 p.m.  Tony Marino, County Legislator, will also be there from 9:00 a.m. until 10:30 p.m.


Councilman Piaquadio read the following prepared statement: “on such a happy evening I regret to mention such a negative thing. Saturday morning             I received and anonymous letter stating: I should resign as liaison to a specific Town department as I will be verbally attacked by a political hopeful this meeting. The department and political hopeful are mentioned in the letter. Because the letter was threatening in nature I delivered it to the proper police authorities. I will not resign as liaison to any department.” 
            13.       PUBLIC COMMENTS

Bill Repolio, serves in the Southern East Region of the CSEA, said he is here tonight to show his support to his CSEA brothers and sisters in the Town of Newburgh. He has concerns of safety, due to the impact with recent layoffs, when it comes time for snow removal this winter. He offered to bring in CSEA safety and health specialists for training for Town employees. 

Supervisor Booth said the Town takes safety very seriously. The Town has a safety committee and the Town requires its employees to undergo extensive training. He said the Town appreciates Mr. Repolio’s offer and the CSEA has already done a safety walk through with Tom Dubetsky, the Town’s Safety Officer. Supervisor Booth said the Town is doing everything possible to insure safe working conditions. The Town will keep moving forward with our safety program.  
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Jane Sager, Floral Drive and former Supervisor of the Town of Newburgh, said she is here tonight to express her disappointment in the article and picture in the newspaper in which an employee in the Water Department stated the Town threatens their employees and puts them in unsafe working conditions. She said the Town of Newburgh has impeccable reputations with Town employees. It is her opinion that employees should not be on a cell phone when they are working or taking photos. Mrs. Sager said she is not against unions. She said her husband is an union member and she comes from a union family.  
Supervisor Booth said the vast majority of the Town’s employees are hardworking and skilled. They have the proper training and they use the proper equipment. 
Jonathan Ciaccio, from the Highway Department, said he has asthma and submitted a medical note from his doctor stating his condition. Last year he was told he had to flag, with his condition known, and the equipment he had to wear triggered an asthma attack.  It is his opinion that was an unsafe working condition.

Supervisor Booth said that incident was reviewed and measures were taken. He asked if Mr. Ciaccio if this has occurred again. Mr. Ciaccio said that it has not. 

Mr. Ciaccio said there are employees in the Highway Department who are afraid to bring up their safety concerns to management.

Supervisor Booth said there will never be any retribution to any employee who brings up safety concerns.

James Pichardo, Secretary for the CSEA and a Town of Newburgh Highway employee, said there was an article printed in the Times Herald Record on September 14, 2009 regarding employee safety and that Supervisor Booth said employees are never made to go into a hole that is unsafe. It is his opinion that this is untrue. He said in 2006 he refused to work in a six foot trench at Chadwick Park that did not have a shoring box. He asked the supervisor on the job not to allow the other laborers to work in the hole, which he was denied. The Code Officer of the Town was called to the scene and he did shut the job down. He was told he had to write a letter to the Town Board regarding this matter. He did receive a letter from the Supervisor with an apology and stating management was wrong. Mr. Pichardo wanted more action taken. 
Supervisor Booth said he does remember the incident Mr. Pichardo is referring to. He said under union rules there is a proper procedure that has to be followed and he asked Mr. Pichardo to follow that procedure. Since that time the Town has expanded its safety program, the Town has a full time Safety Officer, who has been conducting safety classes, and equipment for Town employees. The disciple action that was taken was what he and the Town Board thought was needed at that time. This situation was not ignored, it was documented and action was taken.

Joseph Roy, of Hill Street since 1996, said he is a Retired Fire Captain from the City of Newburgh and a registered Republican. He realizes that the Supervisor had to abide by a Civil Service Law, but he is unhappy that a person in the Highway Department was rehired after shooting a deer on Town property. In 2002 he went to the Supervisor about the need for more police in Stewart Heights after there were several robberies. There were 
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code violations in the area and poor street conditions. He said in 2004 the Board asked the Highway Supervisor for a road plan and he asked to see the plan. He received a call from the Supervisor last week informing him there was a court date for the violations. 

Supervisor Booth said the process to bring the resident in violation on Hill Street has been an ongoing process. They are scheduled to appear in court tomorrow and if they fail to do so a warrant will be issued.  
Bill Corbin, Fleetwood Drive, asked if anyone could identify for him the section in the Town Cede which allows a permit to be issued based solely on vested rights. 
Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town said there is no such section in the Code. 
Mr. Corbin has the opinion that the law is being broken with the situation of the property located next to his house. The building permit issued to build the house next to him is not in conformity and should be declared null and void. It is his opinion that the house is four feet off of what it should be according to the plot plan. He said that only the Zoning Board has the ability to interpret the Zoning Law. His due process rights have been violated. He said he thought the Town was going to operate under open government.      
Councilman Piaquadio said he knows the lot in question was vacant for many years. He asked Mr. Corbin if he regrets not purchasing that land at a tax sale years ago.  
Mr. Corbin said he never knew it was up a for tax sale. He said the former owner knew he was taking care of the property and he never sought to take possession of the property. He said if a permit is going to be issued by the Town, then the surrounding neighbors should be notified. It is his opinion that the development of this land is going to cause an accident. 

Supervisor Booth said a permit was issued was for a single family residence which was on the original subdivision. He said a stop work order was issued. As due process, it went to the Zoning Board of Appeals, and as far as he knows the ZBA allowed them to continue to build. 

Mark Taylor said his office went to court against Mr. Yannone’s  corporation to give him the right to appear before the ZBA and did give him that right to appear. He said there is a long history here. Mr. Corbin states the building permit was granted on vested rights, but he does not indicate how the lot was out of compliance in the Zoning Code. He also does not mention that Mr. Taylor corresponded with Code Compliance Supervisor who had the ability to refer the matter to ZBA at that time. 

Mr. Corbin said the Town did provide council for themselves and he supplied supporting affidavits. He was not represented by the Town. He asked that the Town enforce the law.
Anthony Ciaccio, Chief Shop Steward, Water Department, addressed the Board with concerns with shoring and trench boxes not being used and the danger of this practice. He has concerns with the safety of the Laborers in the Highway Department. 
Councilman Piaquadio said anyone working for the Highway Department or any employee of the Town should not feel forced to go into a dangerous 
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condition. They should notify Tom Dubetsky, Safety Officer for the Town of Newburgh, if they feel there is a dangerous situation.  
Mr. Ciaccio said trench boxes were not used until an article appeared in the newspapers addressing this problem.

Supervisor Booth said every situation is different. The Town has certified employees who are qualified to do testing to determine whether shoring is needed. 
Councilwoman Greene said there is no one on this Board who would intentionally put any employee in any type of danger. Tom Dubetsky has been working very hard for the last three years to insure safe conditions for all employees of the Town. Councilwoman Greene said our Town employees are as dear to them as they are to their families. The Town has a safety committee, a Safety Officer and they meet once a month with Department Heads to make the community aware of what might be lacking to make conditions safer for the employees of the Town. 
Edward Sottile, Waring Road, said he worked for the Town of Poughkeepsie for twelve years and said if Laborers do not feel safe and are told to go ahead with the work to call the CSEA. That is why you have a union. He said if you don’t feel safe just don’t do it. 

Margaret Gaydos, Morley Circle, said she has questions regarding the Town’s Ethic’s Board. She asked who were the current members and how many Board Member there are on the Board, are there currently any vacancies, and how many Town employees sit on the Ethics Board. Ms. Gaydos asked if there is a protocol for non-employee members. She asked if the Town Board currently reviews complaints that go to the Ethics Board prior to the investigation.  

Supervisor Booth said there are seven members and they are listed on the Town’s web site. Currently there are two vacancies. At present there is no official protocol, an interested party would have to submit a written request. He said when he took office in 2002 the Code was set up so all complaints go directly to the Ethics Board. 
 Patricia Williams, Meadow Hill, said there were two cars on a lot on  Balsam Lane and one was removed. She asked what happened to the car that was removed. 
Supervisor Booth said the car was moved by a private individual. The Town was not involved. 

She asked Mr. Dubesky, as Safety Officer, how he can review each situation 100%.
Mr. Dubesky said he thinks of himself as a dedicated employee. He enjoys coming to work every day and doing his work. 

Mrs Williams then asked Councilwoman Greene about the $99,000.00 that was accumulated over the twenty years she was Receiver of Taxes and where it came from. 

Councilwoman Greene said part of the money came from banks and the Town had difficulty refunding the money back to them. Another part was that the computer software did not track excess money that came in. The 
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office she was in was smaller than the one now and it was difficult to keep track of the records. If she had it to do over again she would implement a different procedure. Some of the money was from refund checks that were sent out that were never cashed. The attempts to contact the people were unsuccessful. 
Councilman Piaquadio said the accumulation of $99,000.00 was over a twenty five year period and it would amount to approximately $4,000.00 a year. The Receiver of Taxes collects millions of dollars each year. 
Councilwoman Greene said the money went to the State and if someone asks for their refund the State will do so. The procedure has been changed and Mary Lou Venuto, the current Receiver of Taxes, makes several attempts to return the money and if unsuccessful the funds are turned over to the Accounting Department, where a separate account has been set up.  
William Healy, President of the CSEA and Town of Newburgh resident, said he has worked for the Town for twenty years and he has employees coming to him saying they are being intimidated. He asked Supervisor Booth if the procedure is the same for union members as it is for management who submit complaints. Mr. Healy also has concerns with safety and snow plowing of the Town roads this winter because the Highway Department is understaffed. He said safety is his main concern and it is his opinion that Mr. Dubetsky is doing a great job. He invited Councilman Woolsey, who is the liaison to the Highway Department, to come down to the Highway Department to talk to the employees there. 

Councilwoman Greene said her telephone number is in the telephone book and anyone is welcome to call her if they have concerns. 

Jerry Williams, Meadow Hill, past president of the CSEA and retired Town employee, said he is offering his services in anyway that he can.  Mr. Williams said Orange County offers safety courses free of charge. 
Supervisor Booth said a number of employees have taken advantage or these courses. 

Supervisor Booth asked if there were any other questions, there were none. He thanked everyone for coming tonight and congratulated Chief Mahoney.   
14.       ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:27 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio to adjourn.         The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent;    Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

            Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:36 p.m.

Submitted by

_________________________________                  ___________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk 


Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
            
